Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes
Monday, January 22, 2007
Please email corrections to Julie.Hammond@nau.edu  
Call to order:
Senate President Marsha Yowell called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order at 3:06 p.m. in the Kaibab Room.
Members Present: Tom Alcoze, David Allen, Minnie Andrews (phone), Cyndi Banks, Virginia Blankenship, Kathy Bohan (phone), Judith Cloud, Chuck Connell, Bill Culbertson, Jim Davis (phone),  Sally Doshier, Jack Dustman, Heidi Fogelberg, Marcus Ford, Angie Golden, Tara Green, Liz Grobsmith, John Haeger, Emily Hill, Glenn Hookstra (phone), Gae Johnson, Chunhye Lee, Jeff Leid, John Leung, Dave McKell, John Neuberger, Rich McNeill, Cecilia Ojeda, Michael Ort, Jim Pinto, Mary Reid, Frances Reimer, John Reyhner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Nando Schellen, Louise Scott, Karen Sealander, David Sherry, Sumner Sydeman, Marsha Yowell
Members Absent: Sam Arundel, Mary Dereshiwsky, Josh Hewes, Loma Ishii, Robert Larson, Bob Mathiasen, Lon Owen, Ricardo Pereira, Nando Schellen, Louise Scott, Zach Smith, Ric Wiggall
Other Present: Vicki Creager, Tricia Fortin, Marylou Galyon, Lenka Hospodka, Susanna Maxwell, Karen Pugliesi
Acceptance of Agenda/Minutes: President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the agenda. A motion was made and seconded to approve the agenda. Motion Passed. President Marsha Yowell asked for an approval of the minutes from the December 11, 2006 meeting. A motion was made and seconded to approve the amended minutes. Motion Passed. 
Opening Comments: President Marsha Yowell introduced the Faculty Senate’s new student assistant, Veronica Padilla. Veronica is an electronic media major and journalism minor. Marsha asked if there were any new senators attending the meeting and there was none. Marsha said that sometimes things come up at the last minute for senators that do not allow them to attend a meeting. Senators are entitled to two unexcused absences per year. An absence is considered excused if the senator finds a proxy and lets the Senate office know who their proxy is. Marsha said the executive committee discussed putting a call out in each college to compile a list of people who would be interested in serving as alternates. Marsha added that the draft of the strategic plan would soon be available so that faculty can submit feedback to the administration. The strategic plan will be on the February agenda and will be one of the topics that will be caucused. 

Vice President Blase Scarnati welcomed everyone back and hoped that the winter break was enjoyable. Blase said there are many ongoing issues that we plan to continue with.
First Year Seminar Program Report: Blase Scarnati reported that the purpose of the First Year Seminar Program is to bring small groups of first-year students and faculty together to explore rich and engaging topics based upon faculty research and current issues and to build the community and relationships that form through this experience. The First Year Seminar will become a signature experience for students at Northern Arizona University that contributes to their overall success.

The First Year Seminar is a new, optional, three credit course that will start in fall 2007 with a pilot group of 7-15 sections, each on a different topic. When mature, the Program will offer up to 100 sections, on different topics, each semester. The Seminar fulfills one of the Distribution Bock requirements in the Liberal Studies Program. There is no fixed curriculum or mandated common readings. The Seminar will bring the best faculty teachers and researchers together with highly motivated and engaged first year students. Faculty members selected to teach a Seminar will develop a topic based upon their research and each section will have a student peer-teaching assistant. Faculty will teach either on load or as an overload. Faculty will also be compensated for participating in a retreat that addresses first year pedagogy issues. Scarnati also hoped to provide each faculty member with some development funding to support activities appropriate to their situation or department.

First year seminars will be created according to three criteria:

1. Pedagogy—to develop specific pedagogies for NAU’s populations of first year students. This will help to build and shape first-year student’s academic capacities and habits and influence how we engage first year students across campus.

2. Offering topics that have immediate currency to first year students (this was explicit in the reforms passed last spring by the Senate).

3. Curricular utility, in that the First Year Seminar is the first Liberal Studies course that students take to fulfill one of their Distribution Block requirements. As adopted last Spring by the Faculty Senate, this Seminar will empower students to examine knowledge to better understand themselves, their world, and their personal goals; introduce students to the relationship between knowledge and the application of that knowledge to a contemporary phenomenon or problem; and apply disciplinary or interdisciplinary perspectives to examine current and/or ongoing issues associated with global problems that require global learning, social responsibility, and/or the self-examined life.

For faculty, this is a program that is intended to educate and inspire students, as well as to offer the chance to teach in a small-class setting using innovative and active teaching methods geared to first-year students.  It will be highly selective and prestigious and only the best full-time faculty will be selected as teachers. It will offer courses that are grounded in the research of the faculty member and include a comprehensive multi-day training program in a retreat setting on teaching first-year students and creating a successful First Year Seminar course.

For the Student Peer Teaching Assistants, this First Year Seminar program will assist TAs in developing the kind of experience that can help them gain admission to graduate school.

Finally, the First Year Seminar program aspires to become one of the finest academic programs on campus. It will create learning communities with faculty members for first-year students and promote student involvement in research and creative activities. It will contribute to the retention of first-year students into the second year and will collaborate with other programs to develop strategies for teaching and assisting NAU’s populations of first year students.

There is good funding to start things off. The program will have a dedicated full-time graduate assistant for which we are currently doing a search. There will also be a full-time administrative assistant shared with Supplemental Instruction and others (also currently doing a search).

The Liberal Studies Committee has completed drafting course descriptions and course goals for new course proposals, which will be forwarded to the University Curriculum Committee for review. I will issue a campus-wide call for course proposals (for fall and later semesters) soon thereafter. In the meantime, I will be communicating campus-wide to introduce the Seminar. Blase answered several questions. 
Committee Reports: Blase said that there are faculty committees that do not currently have senate representation. According to the faculty by-laws, we need to make sure there is a senator sitting on each committee so they can report to the senate as to what work the committee is doing. The committees and their senatorial representation, if any, are: 

· Assessment – Bill Culbertson 

· Liberal Studies – David Sherry

· Academic Standards – meets once a month on Fridays. The next meeting is January 26. John Leung expressed interest but would have to check first to see if the meetings would fit his schedule.
· Scholarship – meets once or twice in the spring. Jim Pinto volunteered to serve

· University Graduate Committee 
· University Curriculum Committee - Chunhye Lee and Frances Riemer are on this committee. Chunhye said she would serve as the Senate representative.
A motion was made to accept the names to represent the Senate on the respective committees In the case of a schedule conflict, a new Senate representative will be elected to take their place. Motion seconded, motion passed.
Marcus added that the ITS Information Security Committee needs Senate representation.

Childcare and Development: Tricia Fortin and Vicki Creager thanked the Senate for having them and gave an update on the child development effort. 
· The push to get a lab school on NAU campus has been going on for twenty years. 
· This project should be viewed as a lab school rather than a childcare facility, and its name, "Child Development Center," is intended to reflect this emphasis. The lab school will benefit students in the early childhood education program as well as provide childcare for students, staff, and the community.
· President Haeger is supportive of this project. The President has asked Dr. Dan Kain to serve as chair of the committee. The plan is to formalize the committee and set definite goals.
· $8 million needs to be raised for building costs.

· The committee is trying to get this project added to the Strategic Plan so it will have more credibility. 
· Dr. Pam Powell who has contributed to this effort has been appointed to a state task force to develop programs for early childhood education. This comes at a good time because the governor is supportive of early childhood education as well as innovative programs. 
· The United Way supports this effort. Proposition 203, tobacco tax is going to provide $160 million per year. The committee will be able to apply for these monies.

· The university has offered a lot near Emerald City for this project, but something must be done with the land in the next few years or the offer will be withdrawn.
· A letter writing campaign was another effort that proved to be very successful.
· The land is located at the intersection of Lone Tree and Pineknoll Drive.

· The planned center will accommodate approximately 90 children.

· Many students have problems with childcare. Offering childcare service on campus is a retention issue.

· A color copy of the plan will be posted on the Faculty Senate website.

Comments from the President: 

· The president's comments were delayed until after the provost's comments and "New Business" agenda items, as he was held up in another meeting.  The President said they are moving rapidly on a health professions initiative. Part of that has been funded by TRIF funds. The first allocations are primarily for faculty positions. Some went to nursing, master’s level speech pathology program, athletic training, and physical therapy.
· ABOR continues to press hard on the health initiative. The governor has decided to run two appropriations bills in this legislative session. One will be for the normal funding of the various state agencies and universities. The governor’s recommendations for NAUs budget have been very good. She is asking for a 17% increase, which includes $4 million for the health professions. The other bill will be appropriation for medical and health professions education in the state of Arizona. The budget items were separated because the governor did not want health professions to compete with corrections and all the other regular state budgets. 
· The President said they are moving forward on the Vice President for Research search. The search will be discussed at tomorrow’s cabinet meeting. They want senate recommendations about people who could serve on this committee.

There was some discussion of the history of the president's budget committee. The President disbanded this committee to quell the perception that the committee was too powerful in the budget process. Units now submit "Macro" budget requests to the Provost, and she forwards these to the president for further consideration.

Comments from the Provost: 

· The ABOR meeting is scheduled this week and there are only a few items being brought forward by Academic Affairs. One is a BS in Biology to be offered on the Yuma campus. The other is asking the Board to accept additional credits for nursing courses from community colleges.
· The search for a Dean for Social and Behavioral Science has started. The position is posted in the chronicle. The McAllister chair and Vice Provost for International Initiatives are other ongoing searches. 

· Susanna Maxwell reported that the first ombuds training was successful. There are six faculty members trained and ready for business. In April, a workshop on conflict resolution will be offered, and Susanna said they would like to open it up to a larger audience. Stay tuned for details.

· Susanna Maxwell said the COFS Rewrite committee is working diligently on the Faculty Handbook. 

· Provost Grobsmith said that Paul Rusesabagina would speak this Saturday, January 27 at 10:00am in Audrey Auditorium. 
New Business/Announcements: 

· Chuck Connell said that there is information posted on the Human Resources website about compression and compensation. Chuck said they are trying to get information that is more detailed out to the Senate. Chuck said he invites feedback and encouraged faculty to attend the Budget Council meeting on Monday, January 29, 2007 at 3:30pm. 
Adjournment: Meeting was adjourned at 4:15 p.m. The next meeting will be from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Monday, February 19, 2007 in the Kaibab Room, University Union.
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